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Notes of the meeting on 25 April 2008 at the Chaucer Centre


	Attendees:


	Dave Hill (DH – CTB Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Director

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance 

	
	Cllr Debbie Shears (DS)
	Cabinet member for Children services

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR)


	YMCA - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Angela Gibson (AG)
	Sutton & Merton PCT 

	
	Mark Clenaghan, (MC))
	SWL& St. George’s Mental Health Trust, NHS

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Don King (DK)
	Learning & Skills Council

	
	Dave Marris (DM)
	Headteacher, Links School

	
	Supt Graeme Thomson (GT)
	Met. Police

	
	Morag Plank (MP)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Richard Beales (for Sally McEnhill)
	Merton College 

	
	Ray Hautot
	St Marks Centre - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Barry Scales (BS)
	LBM Contact Point Project Manager- For item 4

	
	Abigail Scott (AS)
	LBM- Policy and partnerships

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Natalia Goncalves, (notetaker)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	Apologies:
	
	

	
	Janet Martin
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Education

	
	Helen Lincoln (HL)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Social Care & Youth Inclusion

	
	Christine Parsloe
	LBM – Leisure & Culture Development Manager

	
	Sally McEnhill
	Merton College - Principal

	CC.
	Clare Gummett, Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Joanna Richards, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Lorraine Burke, Nora Joyce, Graham Dyson


	
	
	Action

	1.  
	Apologies for absence

The above apologies were noted.  


	

	2.
	Minutes / matters arising from previous meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of the meetings on 8th February and the special meeting on 3 March were discussed and the following points noted:

8 February 2008

Participation promise

The Participation Promise was presented to Merton Youth Forum. Based on its acceptance and earlier widespread consultation, young people will be now contributing to the design.
	

	
	Special meeting held on 3 March 2008

An update on national indicators was presented to the meeting, and had been distributed to partners.


	

	3.
	The machinery of government’s changes regarding 16-19 funding from LSC to the local authority
	

	
	
	

	
	The consultation paper proposes the transfer of planning and funding responsibilities for 16-19 year olds from the Learning Skills Council (LSC) to local authorities. This refers to both single local authorities and regional clusters.

The Children’s Trust Board was invited to respond to the current consultation, the deadline for this will be the 9th of June.

PB suggested members of the board look at proposals and submit comments to him and he will collate a Merton Children’s Trust response.  The 14-19 Strategic Partnership is a key body in this – PB will consult with Jan Martin for comments.

Paragraph 5 in the consultation paper describes the overall proposal. Paragraph 7 explores the two new different systems proposed and paragraph 9 refers to the responsibilities for local authorities.

AR advised that clustering could make it more difficult for the voluntary sector to engage. Comments on this will be passed on to PB.

DH raised paragraph 11 that refers to funding allocation according to areas.

DH has received details of a national conference – details will be distributed.


	All/PB

AR

PB

SD

	4.
	Information Sharing Protocols
	

	
	
	

	
	BS discussed proposals for information sharing arrangements.  A further paper was tabled – distributed with these minutes.  

The key recommendation is that the Children’s Trust creates an Information Governance Board.

The review of information sharing arrangements document discusses not only information relating to individual clients but also other data required by other settings e.g. research, data, etc.

There are three key areas:

1. Case by case – information sharing about clients between partners

2. Frequent sharing of personalised information.  This requires formal protocols.

3. Non-personalised information, mostly statistics.  This also requires standards and SLAs etc.

Guidance from the DCSF is now available, and already applies.  An Information Governance Board would commission mapwork and an audit establishing where information sharing is happening, ensuring that it is subject to appropriate controls, and identifying gaps.

AG raised the extensive work done in the health sector on these issues, and most of this applies as much to children as it does to older people, for example.  There is an opportunity to establish best practice and avoid duplication.

AR raised potential capacity issues for smaller VCS organisations, especially as they have the same accountabilities as bigger ones.

Contact Point is a vital element in this – a presentation will be made to a future Board meeting.


	SD

	
	The Board Agreed to set up an Information Governance Board, chaired by Helen Lincoln, with nominated reps from other partners and meeting quarterly.   Staff will also be identified to work with BS on mapping/gap-filling

Nominations to be submitted and discussed with BS – barry.scales@merton.gov.uk

	BS/ PB/ HL

	
	
	

	5.
	Standards for CTB meetings/Newsletters
	

	
	
	

	
	This outlines the standards SD will be working towards. They were based on procedures already in place for Democratic Services at Merton Council.  Agreed.

MG questioned the opportunity for information sharing. SD explained that this is an opportunity for partners to divulge any information relevant to other members or to ask for any information that may be needed.  The Children’s Trust issues a newsletter/cascade every month, drawn from an internal cascade, but of wider partnership interest. It also contains some relevant regional information.

AR mentioned he finds the newsletter too long (17 pages). He also noted that this represents a commitment to partners and that it needs to hit the spot.  

All are encouraged to submit items to SD.

DH will forward a weekly newsletter from DCSF containing relevant information on funding opportunities.


	All

DH

	
	
	

	6.
	CTB Performance Management and Architecture
	

	
	
	

	
	Two papers were presented to the Board.  They are closely related.

The assessment in 2007 of the partnership highlighted the need to focus on performance and the report proposes the following:

1. Producing a ‘Merton Index’ of 21 indicators that give the board an overview of performance across the five ECM outcome areas, complementing the LAA targets which the Board is charged with monitoring.  These would be received at every Board meeting, presented as exceptions – outstanding as well as poor performance - in traffic light form with a very short narrative.  All annual targets to be excluded, these would appear in a cycle of reports through the year.

2. Each meeting of the Board (six annually) to be themed to one of the ECM outcomes with the sixth for process and governance etc.  There would be a theme lead for each meeting.  These would coincide with the annual reporting cycle for outcome areas, e.g. September for Stay Safe and the annual report of the Safeguarding Board, November for Enjoy and Achieve and educational statistics.  This would take up around 50% of the time of the meeting.

3. The groups below the Board to be mapped, assessed and reorganised to be more closely aligned to need and avoiding overlap and duplication.  

4. Two new groups to be formed:

a. Interagency Forum to replace the CYPSPB and open to all relevant partners

b. Senior Partners Group – acting as the executive group for the Board, mirroring the role of the Merton Partnership Executive Board.

AK queried “who does the doing?”  The intention is that the Senior Partners Group will ensure that the services they are responsible for will reflect actions operationally in their service plans.  The Board itself will achieve any necessary strategic and/or political commitment from its respective services.

DH highlighted the importance of maintaining the capacity for things to come up and down the structure, e.g. the opportunity for field workers to raise issues to senior members of the group.  The new scheme has been designed to improve that principle, particularly through the Interagency Forum which would continue the good work of the CYPSP in that respect.  DH advised that the group has existed for a long time therefore considerable work needs to be carried out in order for people to understand the advantages of the new structure.

The importance of people being clear about what they are accountable for and what they are there to do is obvious.  Names against the 21 indicators would be mapped against subgroups and responsible individuals/organisations.

Everything will be timetabled through the year so that groups underneath would meet prior to Board meetings and report back. There would be a chain of accountability and responsibility. 

The Interagency Forum’s agenda setting will possibly be PB and SD’s responsibility although a decision hasn’t been made yet.

MC highlighted the need to focus on reports and to set targets.  Monitoring will be mapped down to groups and that there will be narrative reports relating to PI’s.

Theme leads: in the month leading up to report once per year this person would coordinate reporting of the sub-groups, provide PI report and also more detailed information that may be needed.  Names are to be decided at a future meeting.

Some work would be done around reducing the number of groups if at all possible. This meeting has concentrated on the principles for this structure, other work will be developed in future meetings, with the intention of achieving full implementation by 2009/10

SD will report back to the Board at each meeting.

 
	PB

SD/ PB

SD/CTB

SD

	
	The Merton Index was Agreed subject to further work on the CAMHS indicator, No.4; and the including of the whole range of institutions’ Ofsted inspections, not just schools, i.e. 16+ and nurseries etc.


	MC/ PB/ 

	
	The architecture was Agreed, subject to regular reporting and review by the Board.


	SD/PB

	7.
	Merton’s Intergenerational centre
	

	
	
	

	
	Merton has been successful in securing LDA funding, and SD is the project manager, PB the project sponsor with high-level sponsorship from DH, Simon Williams from the Community & Housing Department, MVSC and the PCT. 

The site has been cleared following the removal and recycling of 19,000 tyres. 

The vision for this centre is an exchange of experience and skills between young and new. It will concentrate in 3 themes:

· Family support

· Healthy lifestyles

· Intergenerational mentoring and mediation
A broad range of partners have been involved already, some work still needs to be done around involving Jobcentre Plus.  Local people have also been involved.

The current priorities are design and engaging stakeholders in the community. Older people’s groups and services have some capacity issues here.  A reference/advisory group will be set up to bring in as many stakeholders as possible.

Service design will consist of a small group. Although there is funding for the actual building the availability of funding for developing services is more limited.

Important dates/deadlines:

Already started      Architects are already working on design

May 17                  Public meeting

September            Planning permission

October                 Work to start on the site

A name for Merton’s Intergenerational Centre has not been decided. DH suggested a competition.  

Safer Merton are key partners and will have some space in the new centre. Schools also need to be engaged on a wider level. AR informed that the next Secondary Heads meeting will take place on the 30th of April. SD would like to present to a future meeting. A copy of the presentation will be shown at this meeting.

DH advised that existing services will be remodelled to fit this centre. The funding already secured will also attract other bits of funding for service delivery.

Merton’s Intergenerational centre has attracted a lot of attention both nationally and internationally. 

IN suggested SD invites Roger McGough to write a poem for the new centre

Any issues or ideas to be forwarded to SD.

	SD

All

	7. 
	Any other business
	

	
	
	

	
	Community Plan refresh

We are required to participate in the refresh of the Community Plan. The aim is to launch the refresh in June next year.

A review of the CYPP has just been put in reducing the need for a lot of work to go into this refresh.

A small group will work on this refresh.


	

	
	LSP Annual report

This report is currently in draft, it will then be circulated.

SD advised that this report will not be published in hard copy, but available through the web.


	

	
	LAA update

A copy of the LAA draft report was circulated to the members. Page 11 of describes the current stage with designated indicators. Targets against indicators are currently in negotiation. 

An agreement for a reduced number of targets has been reached and actual figures are currently being discussed.

NI 110 Young people’s participation in positive activities is still present.

The previous draft of the LAA was very focused on education, the current draft is much broader.

GOL have requested a higher level of achievement in the following: 

· Reduction in grow of obesity

· Initial Assessments

· Inequality gap

By the end of April a profile of indicators should have been agreed. The final report will be presented at the next meeting.

DH reminded the members that these indicators are the ones government is asking us to concentrate on but the others will be dealt with as well.

Accredited outcomes for young people have been met and are attracting funding.

AG advised that the smoking target, although not in the block, has equally been achieved.

Financial reward for achieved targets will be available at the end of the agreement in 3 years time.


	

	
	Building schools for the future

Merton CSF has prepared a readiness statement (proposal) for the BSF programme, which was well received, but the borough did not bid to go in early to the scheme as was potentially available, because there simply is not the capacity to do it at this stage.  Hopefully Merton is now at the head of the queue.

£140m is available to transform schools. Merton sees this not only as a building programme but an opportunity to transform our schools.

A series of workshops will be run of over the next few months to discuss the implications of BSF with schools and partners.

This programme needs to be discussed with Headteachers, and BSF will be discussed at the Secondary Heads meeting.


	PB

	
	Children’s Workforce Development Programme

MP informed that MVSC will be putting in an expression of interest for some funding available for mapping information, integration work, training, etc., and has had discussions with SD on this. The MVSC would be using this money to establish a forum/network for community organisations dealing with children. This group could be used for capacity building and it could also be used to develop a training programme. 

DH offered to write on behalf of the trust to support MVSC’s plans. The Children’s Trust Board will offer full support.


	PB

DH

	
	MC informed that the Happy Soul Festival (BME and other groups’ mental health issues) has received an award. 


	

	
	Children with Disability 

AG requested some time to discuss services for children with a disability at the next meeting.  About 1.5 hours have been reserved for discussing services for children with disabilities on the 20th of June Board meeting. Any other items for this meeting to be forwarded to SD.


	All

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	20th June  1.30-3.30 pm.   This is provisionally booked for the Chaucer Centre, but partners are invited to nominate alternative venues.  Please contact SD.  The September meeting will be at the YMCA.
	All
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